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established 1952), 10233 South Central Park Avenue, Evergreen Park, Illinois 60805-3717. It 
also touches on a small portion of the approximate 1.5 square mile territory of Most Holy 
Redeemer Parish (established 1941), 9525 South Lawndale Avenue, Evergreen Park, Illinois 
60805-2128. The churches of the three parishes are approximately 1.2 to 3.4 miles apart, a 
drive of between seven and fourteen minutes. 

In Fiscal Year 2020 the pre-COVID-19 average Sunday Mass attendance at St. 
Bernadette Parish was 455, a 63% decline from the 1,245 attending in Fiscal Year 2000. The 
same year, the average Sunday attendance at Queen of Martyrs Parish was 773, a 53% decline 
from the 1,655 attending in Fiscal Year 2000. Meanwhile, the average Sunday attendance at 
Most Holy Redeemer Parish was 862 in Fiscal Year 2020, a 58% decline the 2,044 attending in 
Fiscal year 2000. 

On October 31, 2021, St. Bernadette Parish had savings of $205,055.00 on deposit, debt 
incurred prior to Fiscal Year 2012 of $121,522.00, and capital needs of $539,150.00; Queen of 
Martyrs Parish had savings of $479,991.00 on deposit, no church debt, and $1,057,550.00 in 
capital needs; while Most Holy Redeemer Parish had savings of $929,969.00 on deposit, no 
church debt, and capital needs of $2,305,850.00. 

During Fiscal Year 2019, liturgical life outside Sunday Mass at St. Bernadette Parish 
included 31 funerals, seven marriages, and 19 Baptisms. In the same period there were 33 
funerals, seven marriages, and 45 Baptisms at Queen of Martyrs. At Most Holy Redeemer 
Parish there were 39 funerals, 12 marriages, and 70 Baptisms. 

Following consultations last year with lay and clergy members of the parishes, including 
input from parishioners at large, a report was submitted to the Archdiocesan Standards and 
Recommendations Commission, a group of lay and clergy representatives from across the 
Archdiocese of Chicago. Recently, the Renew My Church Executive Committee submitted the 
Commission's recommendation to the pastoral leadership of the archdiocese. Due to the decline 
in the number of faithful at all three parishes, continuing decline in the number of priests to serve 
as pastors, and significant capital needs at all three parishes, the Church in this area of the 
Archdiocese of Chicago will struggle financially and administratively to sustain three parishes. If 
the care of souls, evangelization, and discipleship are to be the focus of future mission, the 
consolidation and conservation of resources within two parishes is the recommended course of 
action. 

THEREFORE, know that I, Cardinal Blase J. Cupich, Archbishop of Chicago, according to 
the norms of canon 50, canon 121, canon 127 §§ 1, 2,2°, & 3, and canon 515 §2 of the Code of 
Canon Law, have before me a proposal that the above-mentioned St. Bernadette Parish and 
Queen of Martyrs Parish, both in Evergreen Park, Illinois, be extinguished as separate juridic 
persons in the Church and united to form one new juridic person, a territorial parish named, ad 
interim, Queen of Martyrs and St. Bernadette Parish, located within the combined territories of 








